Center for American Progress

Prostate Cancer Treatment: Unproven Proton Radiation Therapy Wastes Millions of Dollars

The High Price of Unnecessary Treatment

By Topher Spiro, Thomas Huelskoetter, and Gina Phillipi July 17, 2014

In this ongoing series, we analyze the recently released Medicare physician payment database to identify wasteful spending by Medicare and seniors, including on treatments proven to be ineffective or in cases where equally effective alternatives to a high-priced treatment exist.

A growing controversy in medical circles concerns the treatment of prostate cancer with proton beam radiation therapy. This relatively new treatment, used on a variety of cancers, is provided in specially constructed facilities costing hundreds of millions of dollars.¹ In order to recoup these hefty construction costs, proton therapy centers aggressively promote their services for a broad array of cancers, especially the relatively common prostate cancer. However, there is currently zero evidence that proton radiation therapy is more effective for treating prostate cancer than the alternative standard treatment, which is half the cost.² With the number of proton therapy centers in the United States expected to double in the next few years, Medicare and seniors face the prospect of rapidly increasing prices for prostate cancer treatment, with no proven benefits for beneficiaries.³

Background

To date, studies have consistently shown proton radiation therapy, or PRT, to be no more effective in treating prostate cancer than intensity-modulated radiation therapy, or IMRT, the dominant treatment alternative that costs half what PRT does. IMRT is a widely used, advanced version of radiation therapy.⁴ PRT is a newer radiation technology that uses positively charged particles known as protons.⁵ In certain cases—primarily for cancers in children and in sensitive regions such as the spinal cord—PRT improves safety by lowering the degree of toxicity to which the surrounding tissue is exposed.⁶ However, for other cases, including prostate cancer, PRT offers no improvement over IMRT. Multiple studies have been unable to demonstrate any added clinical benefit of PRT over IMRT for prostate cancer, and one recent study indicated no difference between the two in toxicity in prostate patients 12 months after treatment.⁷ Yet despite this lack of apparent clinical benefit, almost 80 percent of Medicare's spending on PRT goes toward prostate cancer treatment.⁸ This substantially increases the cost of treatment for Medicare and seniors, since the median Medicare reimbursement for PRT is about 1.7 times higher than that for IMRT.⁹

Despite these concerns, the United States currently has 14 operational PRT centers, with at least 12 more under construction or in development.¹⁰ These facilities cost anywhere from \$125 million to more than \$200 million to build and are roughly the size of a football field.¹¹ By 2017, they are expected to garner \$1.17 billion in annual revenue.¹² The question relevant to taxpayers, Medicare, and seniors, then, is where the PRT centers will find this revenue. By one estimate, a \$125 million center must treat 2,000 patients per year and generate more than \$50 million in annual revenue to turn a profit.¹³ Although PRT is recognized as a preferred option for treating children and some specific cancers, these cases are not prevalent enough to fill the necessary spots in centers. Thus, proton therapy centers have aggressively advertised their services for prostate cancer and other more common forms of cancer to maximize their revenue potential. Given these incentives, the cost of PRT to Medicare will only grow over time,



even in cases where no medical basis for selecting PRT exists. Already, prostate patients range from 10 percent to more than 50 percent of some proton therapy centers' caseloads and represent 79 percent of Medicare's spending on proton therapy treatment.¹⁴

Potential savings to Medicare and seniors

Medicare spent an estimated \$22.4 million on proton beam radiation therapy for prostate cancer in 2012. If IMRT had been used to treat all of these cases, Medicare would have spent only \$12.8 million—saving \$9.6 million.¹⁵

Medicare beneficiaries, meanwhile, would have saved an additional \$2.4 million in outof-pocket costs such as co-insurance.¹⁶ While the Medicare payment database does not include patient data, it does indicate that 3,506 unique Medicare beneficiaries received proton beam radiation therapy. If all beneficiaries received the same level of IMRT treatment, savings would average \$685 per senior. The exact level of savings per senior would depend on the doses received by each beneficiary; while many seniors have supplemental coverage that covers co-insurance, premiums for this coverage would be lower if it did not have to cover proton beam radiation therapy costs.

Savings to Medicare and beneficiaries combined would have totaled about \$12 million in 2012.¹⁷

Conclusion

Proton radiation therapy is a prime example of our health system rushing headlong into an unproven, costly treatment. Medicare wisely lowered its reimbursement amount for PRT in 2013 in order to reduce the perverse incentives that have encouraged the proliferation of PRT for cancers for which it offers no added benefit.²⁰ Nevertheless, as the number of expensive proton therapy centers remains on track to double in the next few years, PRT poses a growing risk for a greater waste of taxpayer money.

Topher Spiro is the Vice President for Health Policy at the Center for American Progress. Thomas Huelskoetter is the Special Assistant for Health Policy at the Center. Gina Phillipi was formerly an intern on the Health Policy team at the Center.

The Center for American Progress thanks the Peter G. Peterson Foundation for its support of our Health Policy programs and of this fact sheet. The views and opinions expressed in this fact sheet are those of the Center for American Progress and the authors and do not necessarily reflect the position of the Peter G. Peterson Foundation. The Center for American Progress produces independent research and policy ideas driven by solutions that we believe will create a more equitable and just world.

Methodology

The Medicare payment database does not include diagnosis information, so we used a Department of Health and Human Services analysis to estimate the percent of Medicare's proton beam radiation spending that went toward prostate cancer treatment—79 percent.¹⁸ In addition, the Medicare database's billing codes correspond to specific dose levels of both PRT and IMRT that may not be directly comparable. To work around this, we divided overall Medicare spending on PRT by the average Medicare payment amount for the treatment, as calculated by a 2011 study. IMRT's median reimbursement was \$18,575, and PRT's was \$32,428.19 These prices include beneficiary cost sharing—set at 20 percent of a treatment's cost—so we reduced these prices by 20 percent to isolate the price paid by Medicare.

Dividing Medicare spending on PRT for prostate cancer by the median price paid by Medicare gave us an estimate of the number of treatments, which we multiplied by the IMRT price to find the cost of treating these patients with IMRT. We subtracted this cost from the proton beam radiation spending for prostate cancer to estimate the potential savings from switching to IMRT for these patients. Since this only represented Medicare savings, we then calculated the value of the additional 20 percent to find beneficiary savings.

Endnotes

- Charlotte Huff, "Catching the Proton Wave," The National Association for Proton Therapy, available at, http://www. proton-therapy.org/hhnarticle.htm (last accessed June 2014).
- 2 Ezekiel J. Emanuel and Steven D. Pearson, "It Costs More, but Is It Worth More?", *The New York Times*, January 2, 2012, available at http://opinionator.blogs.nytimes.com/2012/01/02/ it-costs-more-but-is-it-worth-more/.
- 3 Dan Browning, "Mayo's proton beam therapy adds to debate over high-tech costs," Star Tribune, March 19, 2014, available at http://www.startribune.com/lifestyle/health/250899661. html#sH4HHfRlyoFcxIAW.97.
- 4 Palo Alto Medical Foundation, "Intensity Modulated Radiation Therapy (IMRT)," available at http://www.pamf.org/ radonc/tech/imrt.html (last accessed May 2014).
- 5 Mayo Clinic Staff, "Proton Therapy," Mayo Clinic, available at http://www.mayoclinic.org/tests-procedures/protontherapy/basics/definition/prc-20013308 (last accessed May 2014).
- 6 Daniela Schulz-Ertner and Hirohiko Tsujii, "Particle Radiation Therapy Using Proton and Heavier Ion Beams," *Journal of Clinical Oncology* 25 (8) (2007): 953–964.
- 7 Nathan Sheets and others, "Intensity-Modulated Radiation Therapy, Proton Therapy, or Conformal Radiation Therapy and Morbidity and Disease Control in Localized Prostate Cancer," *Journal of the American Medical Association* 307 (15) (2012): 1611–1620; Bradford Hoppe and others, "Comparative effectiveness study of patient-reported outcomes after proton therapy or intensity-modulated radiotherapy for prostate cancer," *Cancer* 120 (7) (2014): 1076–1082; Aaron Allen and others, "An evidence based review of proton beam therapy: The report of ASTRO's emerging technology committee," *Radiotherapy & Oncology* 103 (1) (2012): 8–11; James B. Yu and others, "Proton Versus Intensity-Modulated Radiotherapy for Prostate Cancer: Patterns of Care and Early Toxicity," *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 105 (1) (2013): 25–32.
- 8 Stephanie Jarosek, Sean Elliot, and Beth Virnig, "Proton beam radiotherapy in the U.S. Medicare population: growth in use between 2006 and 2009" (Rockville, MD: Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality, 2012), available at http:// www.effectivehealthcare.ahrq.gov/ehc/products/439/1062/ Data-Points-10_20120529.pdf.

- 9 Roxanne Nelson, "Uncertainty About Proton-Beam Radiotherapy Lingers," Medscape, January 30, 2013, available at http://www.medscape.com/viewarticle/778466.
- 10 Browning, "Mayo's proton beam therapy adds to debate over high-tech costs."
- 11 Huff, "Catching the Proton Wave."
- 12 Imaging Technology News, "27 U.S. Proton Therapy Centers Expected by 2017," March 14, 2014, available at http://www. itnonline.com/article/27-us-proton-therapy-centers-expected-2017.
- 13 Huff, "Catching the Proton Wave."
- 14 Carolyn Y. Johnson, "Proton beams vs. radiation: 5-year MGH study seeks definitive answers about costly prostate cancer treatment," The Boston Globe, May 14, 2012, available at http://www.boston.com/lifestyle/health/ articles/2012/05/14/is_proton_beam_therapy_a_better_treatment_for_prostate_cancer_mass_general_trial_ to_answer_question?page=full; Jarosek, Elliot, and Virnig, "Proton beam radiotherapy in the U.S. Medicare population."
- 15 CAP analysis of Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Medicare Provider Utilization and Payment Data: Physician and Other Supplier" (2012), available at http://www.cms. gov/Research-Statistics-Data-and-Systems/Statistics-Trendsand-Reports/Medicare-Provider-Charge-Data/Physicianand-Other-Supplier.html.
- 16 Ibid.

- 18 Jarosek, Elliot, and Virnig, "Proton beam radiotherapy in the U.S. Medicare population."
- 19 Yu and others, "Proton Versus Intensity-Modulated Radiotherapy for Prostate Cancer."
- 20 Lauren Bonner, "CMS won't budge on proton therapy cuts," DOTmed, December 17, 2012, available at http://www. dotmed.com/news/story/20140/.

.....

¹⁷ Ibid.